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GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DDDS FOX RUN OFFICE

MINUTES OF JANUARY 15, 2009

Members Present:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Andrea Guest, Carol Harman, James Lafferty, Robert Marceluk, George Meldrum, Lisa Pertzoff, Janet Ray, Chuck Tarver, Monica Williams
Members Excused:  Jack Akester, Shirley Jackson, Brenda Phillips, Sgt. Charles Sawchenko, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks, Gary Wirt

Associate Members Present:  Linda Adam, Daniel Atkins, Carlyle Hooff, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Catherine McKay

Associate Members Excused:  Sally Allshouse, Michael Kriner, Rev. William Rhines

Associate Members Absent:  Julie Cutler, Brenda Sands

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Chris DiSanto, Michael Kelleher, William Mason, Aimee McFarlan, Al Rose, Melissa Smith, William Weaver

	TOPIC

Call to Order
Review of Minutes
Chairman’s Report

Membership Committee

Budget Committee

 Children’s Committee

Employment Committee

Director’s Report

Old/New Business

Public Comment

Adjournment
	DISCUSSION

Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:05 a.m. and welcomed those in attendance.  Meeting attendees were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.
As a follow up to a previous discussion regarding the Delaware DOJ compliance committee, Chairman Lafferty reported that Judge Bifferato will attend the February meeting, schedule permitting.

Chairman Lafferty spoke about Dr. Karen Schwartz’s presentation of the Adolescent Depression Awareness Program to high school educators.  Anticipated implementation of the program in high schools was shared. Council was updated on the suicide prevention efforts for the elderly.  Chairman Lafferty solicited Council’s support of the suicide prevention efforts.
Cathy McKay spoke of the mental health and substance abuse subcommittee of the Healthy & Independent Communities, one of the United Way’s four strategic focus areas for the next several years.  Focus points of the subcommittee were shared.  The uniform discharge planning process was discussed.  The United Way’s commitment to help people continue to live in the community regardless of their age, disability or condition by providing adequate supports was noted. 

A brief discussion took place regarding mental health parity legislation. It was suggested that Karen Weldin Stewart be invited to attend a future Council meeting.
Vice-Chairman reported on Mary Wick’s reappointment to Council and welcomed Monica Williams.  Ms. Williams shared a brief picture of her background experience.
A written report was provided.  Appreciation was expressed for Ben Klein’s assistance.  The committee’s concern with the absence of current budget information was shared.
Discussion focused on the committee’s recommendation regarding JFC testimony.  Ms. McKay emphasized the overarching message the committee would like conveyed regarding stigma and the normalization of mental health and addictions conditions.  Future long term objectives were revisited.  Carlyle Hooff emphasized the need for dialog regarding economies of scale.  It was noted that a review of all services would assist in establishing budget priorities.  Comments were shared regarding the need for the preservation of client services, and the partnering with the division, community providers, and Council. Meeting participants exchanged dialog regarding the budget process and the need for transparency and provider input regarding budgetary decisions.  Chairman Lafferty expressed his desire that Rita Landgraf attend the next Council meeting. 
There was a brief discussion about the role and responsibility of the Council. 
Chairman Lafferty thanked the Budget Committee for their report.  Plans to convene another Budget Committee meeting and develop specific bullet points for inclusion in the chairman’s JFC testimony were shared.
The governor’s recommended budget and the JFC public hearing were also briefly discussed.  
Carol Harman distributed copies of the DCMHS quarterly review for first quarter FY 2009.  She highlighted positive first quarter performance. 
Ms. Harman spoke of the nomination of a new DSCYF Cabinet secretary and efforts to obtain additional federal grants.
Andrea Guest commented on the benefits of employment, the positive outcomes of the Supported Employment Program, and her hope that the program success will be included in the JFC testimony. Melissa Smith will provide Chairman Lafferty with the number of people employed through December.

Meeting participants were informed of the next meeting of the internal advisory group.  
The connection between unemployment and increased mental health and substance use issues and the need to present same to legislators was discussed.  
Michael Kelleher spoke positively of the community meeting he attended in Fairwinds January 13.  Council was updated on the opening of the two additional group homes.  
Mr. Kelleher acknowledged the importance of community-based providers’ involvement in the budgetary process and the importance of maintaining existing client services.  

Melissa Smith reported that the stakeholder strategic planning retreat will be held February 6.  Plans to use an RSVP process in which preferred groupings would be ranked and to communicate retreat information were shared.  Meeting participants were encouraged to extend invitations to consumers and family members within their agencies and networks.  There was a discussion regarding the focus of the strategic plan’s outcomes.    
No Old/New Business was discussed.
Vince Boehm commented on the need for Council to be more proactive.
Mr. Boehm reported that the DDC’s Policy and Law Committee is examining basic human rights for all disabled people, with a specific emphasis on mental health. Plans to make the policy paper available to Council for review and input were shared. 

Mr. Boehm spoke of the April 8 DDC legislative event for all disabled persons.  The importance of consumer participation was emphasized.
Members were reminded of the January 22 Life Conference for persons with disabilities and those who support them.  Meeting participants were encouraged to attend the upcoming disabilities conference being held at the Dover Sheraton.   
Linda Adam made Council aware of the February 3 legislative forum cosponsored by DelARF.  Forum details will be disseminated. 

	ACTION
Lisa Pertzoff moved to approve the December minutes as presented.  Vice-Chairman Meldrum seconded the motion.  The motion carried with a unanimous voice vote.

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 10:45 a.m.  



The next Governor’s Advisory Council Meeting will be held Thursday, February 19, 2009 at the Buena Vista Conference and Reception Center.

ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETINGS ARE HELD THE THIRD THURSDAY OF EACH MONTH, UNLESS OTHERWISE SPECIFIED.
